Taxicab Board Meeting Minutes

June 23, 2011
Members Present:
Sarah Singleton

Tom Oldakowski



Stephen Kunselman

Timothy Hull



Tom Crawford



Members Absent:
Douglas Chapman



Barbara Krick
Guests:


Bill Clock, AAPD

Owl DiBiassio, Yellow Cab

Tim Tobias, Michigan Green Cabs
Mark Neumann, Stadium Taxi

Rick Clark, Amazing Blue Taxi

John Heed, Custom Transit

Fred Peebles, Blue Cab
CALLED TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 8:10 a.m. by Stephen Kunselman.  
PUBLIC COMMENTARY

Mark Neumann from Stadium Taxi asked when the new Ordinance will go into effective.  He was told that the Ordinance would go to City Council for final approval for a first and second reading after the Taxicab Board’s approval.
Fred Pebbles from Blue Cab feels that there should be a no trolling Ordinance for limo included in the changes.

Rick Clark from Amazing Blue Taxi want to clarify language in the draft Ordinance in section 7:166 that says “only licensed taxicabs are permitted to park on the taxicab stands” should say “only taxicabs licensed by the city of Ann Arbor are permitted to park on the taxicab stands.”

Phil from Stadium Taxi said that limo’s should not be allowed on taxicab stands.  Taxicab insurance is much higher than for limo’s so taxicabs should have more rights.  Mr. Kunselman said the city already has that policy in place and it is enforced as we can.
Officer Clock reported that he received an email from Across Town Cab saying they could not attend the meeting today but wanted to add comments regarding Ordinance section 7:172 referring to the use of the words “taxicab, cabs, and taxi” by way of advertising and “for hire” lights on the right of the vehicle.  Ms. Rogalski stated that the wording isn’t clear and would like clarity to this section.

Rick Clark said that a top light on a vehicle make it appear to be a taxicab.  Having the words taxicab, taxi or cab on the "for hire" light or vehicle make it appear to be a taxicab.
John Heed from Custom Transit said that he wouldn’t say it’s universal for all limos to have the wording taxicab or taxi on its lights or vehicle.  He has it on some of his vehicles.  On the side of his vehicle, it says “better than a taxi”.  He said the language was legally reviewed before they put it on the vehicle.  The end goal should be proper service to the customer.  He has not had a complaint over the past eight to 10 years so he believes something good is happening with the customers.  Mr. Heed said when the Ordinance was revised a few years ago he made some predictions as to what would happen and they were disregarded at the time but every one of them have come true.  There are more vehicles licensed as limos and some drivers have been arrested or ticketed.  

Rick Clark stated that Mr. Heed wording on his vehicle “better than a taxi”, is saying that it is not a taxi.  This type of statement would legally slide. 
Taxicab Administrator’s Comments

Tom Crawford said the attorney’s office has reviewed and approved the draft Ordinance that has been handed out.  Mr. Crawford reviewed the changes for the existing Ordinance and will comment on things that are not in the Ordinance but were brought up for discussion.
The changes are as follows:

1. Renumbered some of the paragraphs for clarity.

2. Change in section 7:151 under Definitions – the words commercial vehicle was added.  Everything else is the same.

Kunselman asked if there is anything in the changes that defines limos.  Mr. Crawford said no.  The limo definition is in the state law.
3. Change in section 7:153 under Taxicab company license – paragraph 3, the expiration of taxicab company license used to say “if a taxicab company discontinues services for any length of time, the taxicab company would be suspended.”  The language now states “A taxicab company license is valid for 10 years from the date of approval as recorded in the minutes of the Taxicab Board.

An additional section was added, section (5)(a) Suspension/Revocation – states if a licensed taxicab company discontinues services within the city of Ann Arbor for 45 consecutive days, the taxicab administrator may request the Board revoke the company license at its next regularly scheduled meeting.  A company with a revoked license may re-apply for a new company license after one year from the date of the revocation.

This change addresses an issue Mr. Hull had with whether 45 days was sufficient for a company to be out of operation, being a single vehicle company with a significant maintenance issue.  This used to say "the administrator may revoke the license.” it now states that the administrator may request the Board revoke the license.  This actually adds more time before the license is revoke and it provides a level of additional scrutiny.    

Another change was made to section (5) (b) - Suspension/Revocation. This section stated that “in the event a company has a driver or drivers with recurring issues related to threatening or unprofessional behavior and the Board determines that the company is either unwilling or unable to address the issues, the Board may suspend or revoke the company license.

4. Change in Section 7:155(3) (c) Suspension or revocation of a taxicab driver’s license. 

The section now states “the administrator reasonably believes that the driver poses a danger to himself, passengers, or others, or has acted in an unprofessional, harassing or threatening manner to passengers, or others.

5. Change in Section 7:172(4) Prohibited conduct.  This section was added to read …no person shall “operate a vehicle held out to the public as a taxicab, cab, or taxi by way of advertising, “for hire” lights on the roof of the vehicle or any other means, without obtaining appropriate licenses under this Chapter.”

Tim Hull asked what exactly is a “for hire” light.   Tom Crawford said the intent of the “for hire” light, whether it has a phone number or anything else on it, is a vehicle that suggests it is a taxicab, available or unavailable for hire.  Vehicles advertised as both taxicab and limo are not licensed in the city under the current Ordinance.
Mr. Hull said there is one cab company that operates as a limousine but has “cab” in its name.  The company is Michigan Green Cab.  They also have licensed limousine on their vehicles as well.  Officer Clock said that Michigan Green Cab did that as a request from the taxicab administrator.  Mr. Crawford said that Michigan Green Cab worked with the city to try to address the issue of advertising as a limo and taxi.  Mr. Crawford appreciates Mr. Tobias willingness to work with the city.  He said there are other companies that have not been willing to work with the city.  
Another issue that was brought up during public commentary asked about limos that are waved down by a customer on the street.  Mr. Crawford said traditionally the Board has viewed that as a taxicab function rather than a limo.  However, the attorney’s office did not accept the Board view as worded by Mr. Crawford.  Our taxicabs operate as a limo in some respects by their behavior when they have reservation with customer that call in advance for pickup.  It is the view of the attorney’s office at this time, that a limo may drive the streets of the city and pick someone up if they are waved down.  Because of this view, the added change to section 7:172(4) Prohibited conduct, make it all the more important that this paragraph is included.  If someone waves down a vehicle, they need to be clear whether it’s a limo or a cab.  
Mr. Kunselman asked if State law require limos to have markings on their vehicle that say “limo”.  Officer Clock said he talked with representatives from the State at MDOT and they are very hands-off and couldn’t care less what is on the vehicle.   Mr. Kunselman said the objective of this change is to make sure there are very distinct differences between limos and cab that are obvious to the public.

Mr. Crawford said there were several issues brought by the Board and taxicab companies such as people holding themselves out as a taxi when they really weren’t, driver behavior and trolling.  He believes the Ordinance changes will make improvements in this area.

Mr. Crawford addressed the comment brought by Rick Clark during public commentary to add wording to section 7:166 that states “Only taxicabs licensed by the city of Ann Arbor are permitted to park on the taxicab stands”.  The Board said the change should be added.

Mr. Crawford addressed a public comment about vehicles parking directly behind or in front of the taxicab stands and how that is confusing.  The fact is these spaces are public spaces if they are at a meter or regular parking spot.  If it is a no parking zone, the person/vehicle would be subject to other enforcement.
New Business

Officer Clock commented on the issue of taxicab stands.  He received pictures and complaints about Yellow Car parking at taxicab stands in the last week or two.  He encountered three of them and issued tickets.  He also issue a ticket to a regular vehicle parked on the taxicab stand.
PUBLIC COMMENTARY
Rick Clark commented on section 7:155(4) – Suspension or revocation of a taxicab driver’s license. He said there is a simple way of knowing if a person does not have a license by subscribing to the secretary of state licensing bureau reporting service.  A report would be sent as soon as a person gets a ticket.  He added, a statement could be added that says “a taxicab company must comply with or subscribe to the secretary of state reporting service.”  Mr. Kunselman said that we are not going to micro-manage the taxicab companies and it is not something that needs to be added to the Ordinance.
Mark Neumann commented on limousine versus taxicabs and what to do about the name on the light.  His lights will say Stadium Taxi.  He asked for clarification on whether the light should says “for hire” or the name of the taxicab.  Mr. Crawford said that the words “for hire” are in quotes only to indicate the light itself. 
John Heed commented on section 7:172(4).  The “for hire” light language seems to be getting into regulating limos, potentially on intercity trip.  He believes the city is definitely raising the possibility of regulating DOT registered vehicle for interstate commerce.  He asked, what’s the advantage of the language?  If there are limos companies behaving badly, those are the ones that should be targeted.  Mr. Crawford said we are not looking to regulate limos.  If the vehicle is doing things that make it appear, by advertising or other means, to be a taxi to the public, it is considered prohibited conduct because it would be deceiving the public.  It may not be an issue if the vehicle has just the phone number on the top light and nothing else that would suggest it’s a taxicab.

Tim Tobias from Michigan Green Cab said he appreciate the Board’s recognition that there is some confusion between taxicab and limos.  His main concern as the owner of a limousine operation in this area is how it seems the regulations are focused 100% on limos operating as taxicab and is not focused on when a taxicab advertises and operates as a limo.  He said he sees taxicabs parked with taxicab meters in them and on the back window it says flat rate to the airport, $55.00.  That is clearly acting as a limousine at that point.  Taxicab companies also advertise flat rates to the airport on the web.  
Officer Clock said this came up during the inspection.  He suggested the driver operate their meter and then charge a flat rate if the metered rate is higher than the flat rate.  Mr. Hull said the Ordinance only sets the maximum that can be charged, not the minimum.  

Tim Tobias mentioned Mr. Crawford’s comments about pre-arranged trip with taxicabs.  Mr. Crawford clarified saying we are not attempting to regulate limos.  What is being clarified is some of the behaviors done by both limos and taxicab.  For example, a limo can be waved down and pick someone up and a taxicab can have pre-arranged order.  Mr. Kunselman suggested Mr. Tobias address his complaints to the State if he has a problem with flat rates used by taxicab.

Mr. Crawford suggested added the word “and” in section 7:172(4) to read “…and or any other means…,”

Mr. Crawford asked that a motion be made by the Board to recommend the amended Ordinance to Council.  

Tim Hull moved to approve the Ordinance changes as stated by the taxicab administrator and recommend submission to City Council.  Tom Oldakowski seconded.

OLD BUSINESS

Approval of Taxicab Board meeting minutes, April 28, 2011

Tim Hull moved to approve the Board minutes from April 28, 2011, Tom Oldakowski seconded.  The motion passed.

ADJOURNMENT

Tom Oldakowski moved to adjourn the meeting, Tim Hull seconded. The motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 9:03 a.m.
PAGE  
5

